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INTRODUCTIONS AND ANNOUNCEMENTS 

Melissa McQueen, Chair, called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. Self-introductions 

were made, and a quorum was established. Gary Silveria, Jake Evans, Jay Irvine, and 

Ron Naven were absent.  

Chair McQueen announced that board terms expire on October 14, 2018 for three 

current board members. Ron Naven has discontinued board membership; he is no 

longer employed by Yara.  
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APPROVE JULY 10, 2018 MEETING MINUTES 

Chair McQueen requested the board review the minutes from the July 10, 2018 FIAB 

meeting.  

MOTION: Steve Spangler moved to approve the minutes; Doug Graham seconded. The 

motion passed unanimously by all board members present with a vote of 5 - 0.  

DEPARTMENT / DIVISION / BRANCH UPDATES 

Natalie Krout-Greenberg stated the Department is preparing transition documents for 

the next administration in the coming year. The documents are for the Governor’s Office 

and Executive Office to better understand Division roles within the Department and high 

priority areas the Department will face this fall and next spring. The Department has 

worked on a revised strategic plan for the next five years highlighting the importance of 

a department workforce plan. The development of the workforce plan is to recruit new 

staff and retain current staff’s knowledge and expertise for future growth and leadership. 

The Division’s workforce plan focused on data comparison from 2015 to 2018 to ensure 

the Division addresses proper mentorship programs allowing entry level classifications 

the ability to continue state service assuming roles at incremental levels where they 

have the expertise and have met the minimum qualifications to grow into a leadership 

position in the future. 

Natalie Krout-Greenberg reported, as a result of the E. coli outbreak linked to romaine 

lettuce originating from Arizona, the Division’s Produce Safety Program (PSP) has 

participated on the Leafy Greens Food Safety Task Force. The task force is working 

with the produce industry, Centers for Disease Control (CDC), U.S. Food and Drug 

Administration (US-FDA), and the Department of Public Health (CDPH) to assess and 

address issues associated with the outbreak from supply chain and traceability, to 

investigative research and outcomes. Natalie Krout-Greenberg stated an update on the 

FDA investigative report will be presented at the next FIAB meeting. 

Senate Bill (SB) 1383, which passed in 2016, pertains to reducing emissions of short-

lived climate pollutants. CalRecycle’s development of regulations for the bill has a 

component related to the work of the Department’s Feed, Fertilizer, and Livestock 

Drugs Regulatory Services Branch. The Department is working with CalRecycle on a 

waste characterization study. This study may touch on data collection to the Feed 

program’s tonnage reports and participation with CalRecycle in identifying landfill 

products that could be repurposed for other uses for digestors, compost, or diversion to 

animal feed, as opposed to waste channels. Natalie Krout-Greenberg anticipates that 

Feed regulations that address specific tonnage data criteria will help inform studies long 

term. 

Amadou Ba announced that per the Bagley Keene Act, the agenda items to be 

discussed at the meeting are to be displayed in a new brief format; additionally, the 
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meeting minutes will no longer include gender specific salutations, but only first and last 

name. 

Amadou Ba gave a legislative update and reported there were very few legislative 

impacts to the Fertilizer program. SB 844, regarding the Agricultural Safe Drinking 

Water Fees, did not pass through the Assembly; however, the bill may be recycled next 

year. The weight of the assessment was eight mills per dollar sale for fertilizer intended 

for farm use and four mills per dollar sale for noncommercial use, which was expected 

to bring in a $20 million-dollar revenue from the fertilizer industry. SB 668, signed by the 

Governor, regarding administrative civil penalties, impacts the Feed program. The 

administrative penalties will be a mechanism for the Feed program to address violations 

and allow the program to move forward without having to go through the District 

Attorney’s Office or the Attorney General Office.  

A budget change proposal (BCP) for the Feed program was approved. The BCP 

requested four positions for the Feed Safety Implementation Program; three scientific 

and one administrative support staff.   

Amadou Ba gave an Antimicrobial Use and Stewardship Program (AUS) update. The 

Inspection Services Division (ISD) is responsible for the sales and distribution of 

medically important antimicrobial drugs and restricted livestock drugs (RLD), and the 

Animal Health Division is responsible for the stewardship. AUS regulations were filed by 

the Secretary of State and effective on August 16, 2018. AUS is in the implementation 

phase of addressing the sale and recordkeeping of RLD licenses. AUS is also working 

on an outreach plan to educate the industry on compliance with the newly effective AUS 

regulations. 

The Fertilizer Research and Education Program (FREP) continues engagement with 

stakeholders on Central Coast and Central Valley issues. FREP recently attended an 

educational workshop on agricultural orders in the Central Coast with agricultural and 

environmental groups and continues its ongoing involvement on Central Valley Salinity 

Alternatives for Long-term Sustainability. The Certified Crop Advisors (CCA) training is 

still ongoing; 1,200 CCAs in state and 950 CCAs were trained via the FREP grant. A 

CCA training is scheduled next year in Fresno, California. A meeting with the University 

of California, Davis, will take place October 1, 2018 to brainstorm alternative ways to 

train CCAs in the future. 

The Branch is working with the Office of Information Technology on ways to enhance 

the program’s database with a bifurcation between organic and conventional fertilizing 

material products by creating a mechanism allowing program staff to separate the mill 

assessment revenues. If SB 844 becomes law, the Branch will have the mechanism for 

separating the Department and State Water Board funds. 



Fertilizer Inspection Advisory Board  September 26, 2018 
Meeting Minutes Page 4 of 9 

Amadou Ba provided a staff update. FREP’s former Agricultural Aide (AA), Nicole 

Crouch, was hired as an Environmental Scientist. The Branch Office Support Staff also 

hired Rob English, AA. 

FUND CONDITION / MILL ASSESSMENT / TONNAGE REPORTING 

Angelia Johnson reported, as of June 30, 2018, the beginning fund balance of 

commercial fertilizer was $8,455,352; organic input material (OIM) was $743,174; the 

combined total was $9,198,526. The commercial fertilizer revenue was $5,532,645 and 

OIM was $1,712,351; 23.6 percent of OIM revenue was due to mill assessment. 

Expenditures were $4,370,686 for commercial fertilizer and $1,081,280 for OIM; 

encumbrances were $70,129 for commercial fertilizer and $32,037 for OIM. Combined 

total funds for commercial fertilizer and OIM were $10,991,556 with an adjusted balance 

of $10,889,390. 

Angelia Johnson reviewed the FREP fund condition and reported the beginning balance 

was $3,648,076; revenue was $2,684,469; expenditures were $1,785,382; 

encumbrances through June 30, 2018 were $1,122,783 with a total adjusted balance of 

$3,424,380. 

Angelia Johnson presented the mill assessment for fiscal year (FY) 17/18. The total 

fertilizer mill assessment at three mills for the year was $8,448,500. The mill 

assessment has been stable in comparison to FY 16/17, highlighting an $80,000 

revenue increase.  

Steve Spangler asked about program opinion on the previous concern of the fund 

condition being high. The board wants to be cognizant of grower expenditures ensuring 

they pay for services via mill assessment and not for another purpose other than for 

what is intended. Natalie Krout-Greenberg responded that with the understanding of 

industry’s funds, it is the Division’s intent to fund the program and to keep a six month 

reserve in case a program closed. Natalie Krout-Greenberg stated she is aware of the 

excess reserve and seeks guidance from the board on how to address this situation by 

relying on board feedback on trends in the fertilizer industry. The feedback received in 

the past was an expectation of a down turn to be adjusted and reflected in revenue.  

Steve Spangler suggested the program consider moderating the mill. The industry went 

through a three-year slump of the fertilizer prices, especially nitrogen (N) which is 

related to crude oil prices. N imports are directly related to costs of petroleum, leading to 

less production which results in a rapid increase in N, like phosphate and potash. There 

is a decline in the industry in favor of more production off-shore and a gap between 

possible online production for all three major products. A major impact from China, who 

removed coal plants, has changed the global N balance. Because of import costs and 

the disappearance of available products from China, prices are escalating sharply on 

the West Coast with a 30 percent increase on fertilizer and N based products. Given 
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price escalations, Steve Spangler proposed trimming the mill rate to reflect 2015 

revenue versus the last couple years.  

Chair McQueen concurs with Steve Spangler’s assessment stating the reason for 

anticipating the downturn is due to the new N plants that were significantly appearing in 

the US online; most are completed while some require improvement. With China scaling 

back on their coal production, China wants to go into ethanol products which will 

produce more corn, requiring more fertilizer, and changing the global supply demand. 

The outlook on the next five years is that fertilizer will have a firm pricing. 

Amadou Ba stated the board can make a recommendation to the secretary proposing to 

change from three to two mills; one for commercial fertilizer and one for FREP. Amadou 

Ba stated if commercial fertilizer is placed at one mill, the only imbalance would be the 

impact on OIM’s revenues, a barely self-sustainable program. Dale Woods stated the 

program separates the mill based on firms reporting of organic or conventional fertilizer 

sales. A change in mills will require the program to go through the regulatory process. 

Dale Woods stated he does not see many opposing the change. 

Chair McQueen agrees with the proposal to change to two mills, acknowledging that the 

change may impact OIM. Renee Pinel suggested the board refine the comment of OIM 

being impacted advising that the board recognizes that the funds may be impacted but 

that the vote to change to two mills is not for the program to be impacted. For clarity 

purposes, even though the OIM program may be underfunded, it is the intent of the 

board to continue to fund the OIM program. 

MOTION: Steve Spangler moved to approve a recommendation to the secretary to 

change the mill assessment rate to two mills; Doug Graham seconded. The motion 

passed unanimously by all board members present with a vote of 5 - 0.  

PROGRAM UPDATES 

Maryam Khosravifard provided a lab update and reported the lab received 958 samples, 

a 66 percent total received last year, and 101 rush samples, a 10 percent total from last 

year. Rush assays were 12 percent of the total number of assays requested. The 

sample turnaround time has improved over last year; 85 percent within 15-21 days.  

The lab’s focus is modernizing equipment, training staff, and updating methods from wet 

chemistry to newer technology, which has shown to improve turnaround time and 

productivity. The lab has met accreditation requirements for only the Inductively 

Coupled Plasma Optical Emission Spectrometry (ICP-OES) method. The lab must 

comply with new International Standards Organization (ISO) 17025 by 2020 and build a 

robust laboratory management system that would allow the lab to operate consistently 

in daily operations. The accreditation is a two-year cycle with seven goals highlighting 

that the lab must focus on a risk-based approach. The lab must identify areas in the lab 

methods that may contribute to error correlating to being accurate, timely, and 
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consistent. The challenges faced by the lab are an outdated lab, insufficient skilled staff, 

and retiring staff. A two-year plan is in place to expand resources within personnel, 

facilities, and equipment, and develop a work flow for consistency with the new ISO 

requirements on expanding the elements of impartiality and confidentiality in their work 

process. 

Chair McQueen stated Jay Irvine is encouraged by the details given by the program’s 

lab and is willing to collaborate and advise on synergies within the lab. Maryam 

Khosravifard responded stating the lab appreciates and accepts the board member’s 

effort to collaborate. Barzin Moradi agreed stating it will be beneficial for the lab to build 

a process based on how Jay Irvine currently runs his own lab. 

Dale Woods presented the FY 18/19 proposed revised budget and FY 19/20 budget for 

commercial fertilizer. There has been a gradual progression with the personnel services 

as the salaries continue to go up varying by bargaining units and staff turnover. Most 

budget line items are consistent, highlighting the decrease in equipment cost from FY 

18/19 $50,000 to FY 19/20 of $10,000; the program does not anticipate purchasing 

vehicles in FY 19/20. The substantial change in the distributed costs for the lab’s 

equipment FY 18/19 proposed revised budget of $350,000 are for specific items in the 

lab.  

Chair McQueen asked why the operating expenses line item titled ‘professional services 

internal/external’ is substantially higher than previous years. Dale Woods responded 

that it is due to the modification of the program’s ExtraView database for future 

developments of mill assessments, including the program payment for more licenses.  

Dale Woods presented the FY 19/20 proposed budget stating the program was 

approved for the EcoCert contract which has a similar amount in the FY 18/19 approved 

budget. The program incurred substantial chemistry lab expenses in FY 17/18 budget 

compared to the FY 17/18 actual expenses primarily due to a significantly large ongoing 

investigation of material labeled as an OIM.  

MOTION: Steve Spangler moved to approve the FY 18/19 revised budget and FY 19/20 

proposed budget; David McEuen seconded. The motion passed unanimously by all 

board members present with a vote of 5 - 0. 

Dale Woods presented the FREP FY 18/19 and FY 19/20 proposed budget. Personnel 

services costs in both budgets are primarily due to vacancies. FREP has increased 

costs for in-state travel reflecting their involvement in a variety of boards and statewide 

activities to meet the program’s mission. FREP’s fluctuations are with research 

contracts which are tied to how the researcher’s submission of invoices are carried over 

a three-year period. 

MOTION: Doug Graham moved to approve the FREP FY 19/20 proposed budget; 

Andrew Godfrey seconded. The motion passed unanimously by all board members 

present with a vote of 5 - 0. 
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Martin Burger gave a fertilizer registration update. As of September 4, 2018; 7,654 

conventional fertilizer labels and 1,517 OIM labels were approved. Martin Burger 

presented the number of labels under the Department’s pending review and labels 

under registrant’s review. From January 1st to August 31st, 1,184 conventional fertilizer 

labels and 367 OIM labels were submitted; 751 conventional fertilizer labels and 204 

OIM labels were approved. Martin Burger gave a projection of total labels to be renewed 

every six months and the amount of staff time to review renewal labels, based on the 

program’s registration staff review of labels to be renewed. 

The program field and registration staff participated in the Lean Six Sigma White Belt 

training for internal process improvements. The program continues to educate the 

industry by hosting an annual Fertilizing Materials Registration Workshop. The 

workshop is on November 7 – 8, 2018 in La Jolla, California. 

Nick Young presented an inspection, regulation, and Association of American Plant 

Food Control Officials (AAPFCO) update. The 45-day comment period for the program’s 

proposed rulemaking to revise the administrative penalties violations matrix, ended on 

August 20, 2018. The program received constructive comments and will respond to 

comments and revise the proposed amendments.  

Nick Young attended the AAPFCO summer annual meeting this past August. Nick 

Young presented a summary of definitions discussed at the meeting, including bat 

guano and seabird guano; calcium ammonium nitrate (CAN) is still under discussion. 

The Department is continuing to work with Yara on a solution regarding the acronym 

CAN. 

Nick Young briefly discussed The Fertilizer Institute’s Director of Regulatory Affairs 

presentation on biostimulants and the fertilizer industry. The biostimulant coalition 

coordinated industry/association meeting with the United States Department of 

Agriculture (USDA) resulted in a biostimulant working group to develop a framework for 

national registration/certification process. The US House passed a farm bill on 

biostimulant language which stipulated a definition with a desired objective for a national 

framework to approve and register biostimulants at USDA. 

Nick Young gave a 2018 OIM inspection update. As of August 28, 2018, 85 OIM 

inspections were completed; 13 mass balance and 22 out-of-state and out-of-country. 

EcoCert, on a two-year contract, will resume out-of-state and out-of-country inspections. 

Nick Young reported 919 total samples were collected, 31 percent of the total is OIM. 

There were 20 Notice of Proposed Actions submitted through August 20, 2018; 11 are 

paid or under a payment plan; two are in default; two are pending reply or hearing; and 

five are under review. The number of administrative penalties have been consistent for 

the past four years. 
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Andrew Godfrey asked what percentage of the total administrative penalties are OIM. 

Nick Young responded stating of the total, 12 are conventional fertilizer, six are OIM, 

and two are both conventional fertilizer and OIM. 

Natalie Jacuzzi gave a FREP update and reported the Technical Advisory 

Subcommittee (TASC) reviewed and recommended 12 proposals that addressed 

program research priorities. Natalie Jacuzzi gave an overview of the six proposals 

recommended for funding and presented the FY impact of each proposal. The FREP 

conference is on October 22-24, 2018 in Seaside, California. The conference includes a 

field day to visit Tanimura & Antle and Huntington Farms and learn about their irrigation 

and nutrient management strategies to cope with increasing demands in the Central 

Coast region.  

MOTION: Andrew Godfrey moved to approve the six proposals recommended for 

funding; Doug Graham seconded. The motion passed unanimously by all board 

members present with a vote of 5 - 0. 

Chair McQueen provided a board and TASC vacancy update and reported terms expire 

October 14, 2018 for Jake Evans, Andrew Godfrey, and Ron Naven. Chair McQueen 

stated that, alongside the review of applicants, the board is looking for representatives 

who are active and engaged in California’s fertilizer industry, and continued coverage in 

all aspects from major nutrient manufacturers to formulators, to home and garden, to all 

facets. Chair McQueen asked the board to review and provide input on the list of eight 

applicants. 

Steve Spangler expressed the importance of background and continuity with the 

recruitment of board members, as it influences the direction of long-term issues. A 

variety on the board representing significant portions of the industry allow for a diverse 

background in terms of industry impact and expertise with fertilizer registrants, labs, and 

inspection services. 

Chair McQueen announced that applicant Edward Needham listed Needham Ag 

Services on his application which is not licensed and would not be eligible for board 

membership; however, Edward Needham is a sales agent for TI Inc, and American Ag 

Inc. which are licensed. Chair McQueen spoke on behalf of Jay Irvine who endorses 

him stating that Edward Needham is very active in the community throughout California 

and the farm bureau. Edward Needham represents two fertilizer companies, works with 

Duarte Nurseries, an expertise in soil amendments, used to own a gypsum plant, and 

has long-term experience. The program has requested Edward Needham submit an 

amended application indicating the two licensed fertilizer companies to be considered in 

the board selection process. The program will move forward on the consideration 

process once the amended application is received. 

The board recommends Jake Evans, Greg Cunningham, and Edward Needham 

pending revised application, for appointment on the board. 
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MOTION: Steve Spangler moved to approve the board recommendations to the 

secretary; Andrew Godfrey seconded. The motion passed unanimously by all board 

members present with a vote of 5 - 0.  

Chair McQueen announced the TASC recommendation to the board that Tom Bottoms, 

Suduan Gao, and DD Levine be appointed for TASC membership. 

MOTION: Doug Graham moved to approve the TASC recommendations to the board; 

Steve Spangler seconded. The motion passed unanimously by all board members 

present with a vote of 5 - 0. 

AGENDA ITEMS FOR FUTURE MEETINGS 

Chair McQueen asked for agenda items for the next FIAB meeting. No comments or 

requests were made. 

NEXT MEETING 

The next FIAB meeting will be February 6, 2019 at 9:00 a.m., in Fresno, California. 

MOTION: Doug Graham moved to adjourn the meeting; Andrew Godfrey seconded. 

The motion passed unanimously by all board members present with a 5 - 0 vote.  

Chair McQueen adjourned the meeting at 12:06 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted by: 
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